### Study of Internal Conflict (SOIC) Case Studies

Researchers: Shoaib Mehryar and Rebecca Stamm Study Acceptance Date: October 2024 Study Sequence No. 38

### Iraq Kurds 1961–91

#### **Executive Summary**

In 1958, Kurdish leader Mustafa al-Barzani returned to Iraq from exile in the Soviet Union, where he had been since leading a failed Kurdish nationalist uprising in 1943.<sup>1</sup> Upon his return, al-Barzani assumed leadership of the Kurdish Democratic Party (KDP).<sup>2</sup> In 1961, another Kurdish uprising was sparked by Iraqi Prime Minister 'Abd al-Karīm Qāsim's refusal to honor pledges to grant Iraq's Kurds political rights and recognize them as one of two nations in Iraq. Fighting broke out between Iraqi government forces and Kurdish fighters known as the *peshmerga*. In response, the Iraqi government launched air assaults into the Kurdish region, destroying entire villages.

In 1963, a coup by the small Ba'ath Party (backed by the CIA and Egypt) overthrew and executed Qāsim, and the Nasserist Colonel 'Abd al-Salām 'Ārif was installed as president of Iraq. In late 1969, the Ba'ath Party and Mustafa al-Barzani reached an agreement that led to Kurdish autonomy and governmental representation within four years.<sup>3</sup> Despite the agreement, tensions persisted over the peshmerga's duties, command structure, and conscription policies.<sup>4</sup> Al-Barzani expanded the peshmerga forces and began a conventional war with Iraqi government forces in 1974 with the support of Iran, Israel, and the United States.<sup>5</sup> The Iraqi government's counterattacks led to the peshmerga's defeat and forced many of the fighters and the KDP leadership to flee into the mountains and neighboring Iran.<sup>6</sup>

In March 1975, the Algiers Agreement between Iran and Iraq drove Barzani and many of his followers into exile in Iran. In July 1975, al-Barzani's absence led to the formation of the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) by Jalal Talabani, with Ali Askari taking over command of the *peshmerga*. Mas'ud Barzani, Mustafa's son, took over leadership of the Kurdish Democratic Party.<sup>7</sup> Clashes between the two groups took place between 1976 and 1978, which resulted in the death of Askari.<sup>8</sup> In 1987, the Kurdish Democratic Party and the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan united under the Kurdistan National Front (KNF).<sup>9</sup> The Iraqi government, under the control of Saddam Hussein since 1979, resorted to extreme brutality to suppress the KNF threat, including the use of chemical weapons and the torture of *peshmerga* prisoners.<sup>10</sup> An estimated 200,000 Kurds were killed, and at least 4,000 Kurdish villages were destroyed.<sup>11</sup>

After Hussein's attempt to annex neighboring Kuwait collapsed in 1991 following US military intervention, the Iraqi government withdrew from Kuwait, sparking uprisings among the Shiites in southern Iraq and the Kurds in northern Iraq. Despite its losses in Kuwait, the Iraqi military suppressed the Shiite rebellion and regained control over the south. In the north, heavy artillery and the renewed use of chemical weapons overpowered the Kurdish *peshmerga*, and it lost control of the region's major towns and cities.<sup>12</sup> The fighting forced almost 1.5 million Kurds to seek refuge in Iran and Türkiye.<sup>13</sup>

In April 1991, the United Nations passed Resolution 688, which condemned the Iraqi government's repression of the Kurds, authorized humanitarian intervention in northern Iraq, and designated Iraq north of the 36th parallel a no-fly zone. Resolution 688 led to Operation Provide Comfort, supported by nine countries (Australia, Britain, Canada, France, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Spain, and the United States), to establish havens for the Kurds.<sup>14</sup> This intervention led to a return of many displaced Kurds and, with US support, the first democratic elections in 1992 and the establishment of the Kurdistan Regional Government.<sup>15</sup>

Assessing the Five Factors

### 1. Was the country at the time of the conflict a nation?

**No.** Iraq during this time was subdivided by ethnicity and religion. The Kurds are an ethnic group that made up about 20 percent of the population and have long identified as separate from Iraq, including the Arab Sunni Muslims who share a religious identity with Kurds. Shia Muslims constitute 60 percent of the population, but Iraq was ruled by Sunni Muslims despite accounting for only 20 percent of the population.<sup>16</sup> The Kurdish population alone brought the level of national identity in Iraq below 85 percent.

### 2. Was the government perceived as legitimate by 85 percent of the population?

No. From 1963 to 2003, Ba'athist Iraqi governments suppressed the Shiite population, which constituted more than 50 percent of the population.<sup>17</sup> In 1991, following the US intervention, an uprising among the Shiites in Iraq led to the seizure of several key southern cities.<sup>18</sup> Similarly, Kurds rejected the government in northern Iraq. Consequently, the government was deemed illegitimate by more than 70 percent of the population.

# 3. Did the government maintain or achieve security control over roughly 85 percent of the country's overall population?

Yes → No. Despite the initial defeat of the Kurdish uprising, the Iraqi government lost control of the major cities of southern Iraq to the Shiite majority. In northern Iraq, the no-fly zone allowed the KDP and PKU forces to bring important cities like Arbat, Chawar Qurna, Duhuk, Erbil, Kirkūk, Ranya, and Sulaymāniyyah under *peshmerga* control.<sup>19</sup> As the Shiites comprise 55 to 60 percent of the population of Iraq, and the Kurds make up another 20 percent of the population, the government of Iraq clearly did not have security control over 85 percent of the population.

# 4. Did the rebel movement have persistent access to external sanctuary in a neighboring country to a militarily significant degree?

**Yes.** The Kurds were consistently aided by the bordering state of Iran giving sanctuary and weapons to the secessionist movement. Iran's goals, however, were to weaken the Iraqi government, and rendering aid to the Kurds was a method to accomplish this goal.<sup>20</sup> Although Iran and Iraq agreed to cease supporting the other's insurgents, this truce was temporary, as the Iran-Iraq War began in 1980. With the peace dissolved, Iran again provided support to the rebelling Kurds.<sup>21</sup> In addition to Iran, the Kurds were also significantly aided by the United States, which hoped to destabilize Iraq but withdrew

with Iran.<sup>22</sup> Nonetheless, American support was instrumental in establishing a Kurdish autonomous zone in 1991 through Operation Provide Comfort.<sup>23</sup>

5. Was there a government army or armed constabulary force in existence at the start of the conflict?

Yes. The Iraqi government has had an established military force, comprised of an army, air force, and navy, since 1921.<sup>24</sup> By 1961, the army had engaged in several conflicts, including the Anglo-Iraqi War, the Arab-Israeli wars, and the Yom Kippur War. Iraq's army was the fifth-largest military in the world in 1991.<sup>25</sup>

### Outcome

The Iraqi government lost. The Kurdish independence movement outlasted multiple Iraqi governments and continues to this day. Following the humanitarian assistance and the establishment of the haven by the United States and other countries, Kurds gained an autonomous territory and held elections. Nevertheless, clashes between the Kurdish Democratic Party and the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan led to a civil war. Soon after, terrorist organizations that opposed both the Kurds and Iraqi government emerged. This case supports the Five Factors analytical model.

IRAQ KURDS 1961-91		
NATIONAL IDENTITY	NO	
GOVERNMENT LEGITIMACY	NO	
POPULATION SECURITY	$\rm YES \rightarrow$	NO
EXTERNAL SANCTUARY	YES	
EXISTING SECURITY FORCES	YES	

### Endnotes

1. Hanna Batatu, The Old Social Classes and the Revolutionary Movements of Iraq: A Study of Iraq's Old Landed and Commercial Classes and of Its Communists, Ba'thists, and Free Officers (Princeton University Press, 1983), 908–10.

- 2. David McDowall, A Modern History of the Kurds, 2nd rev. and updated ed. (I. B. Tauris, 2000), 310.
- 3. George S. Harris, "Ethnic Conflict and the Kurds," in *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 433, *Ethnic Conflict in the World Today* (Sage Publications, 1977), 118–20.
- 4. Edmund Ghareeb, *The Kurdish Question in Iraq* (Syracuse University Press, 1981), 109–22.
- 5. Barak A. Salmoni, "Book Review Arabs at War: Military Effectiveness, 1948–1991," Armed Forces & Society 31, no. 3 (2005): 179.
- 6. Edgar O'Ballance, *The Kurdish Struggle*, *1920–94* (Palgrave Macmillan, 1996), 97.
- 7. Mehrdad R. Izady, *Kurds: A Concise Handbook* (Taylor & Francis, 1992), 214.
- 8. Izady, *Kurds*, 184.
- 9. Izady, Kurds, 352.
- 10. Mike Tucker, *Hell Is Over: Voices of the Kurds After Saddam* (Lyons Press, 2004), 5.

- 11. Tucker, *Hell Is Over*, 360–61.
- 12. Tucker, Hell Is Over, 372.
- 13. Tucker, Hell Is Over, 373.

14. "Iraq/Kurds (1932–Present)," University of Central Arkansas, Government, Public Service, and International Studies, n.d., accessed March 20, 2024.

15. Julia Maenza, "The Kurdish Struggle for Autonomy from the 1970s to the Present," Foreign Policy Research Institute, Intern Corner, July 26, 2019, https://www.fpri.org/article/2019/07/the-kurdish-struggle-for-autonomy -from-the-1970s-to-the-present.

16. Will D. Swearingen, "Geopolitical Origins of the Iran-Iraq War," *Geographical Review* 78, no. 4 (1988): 412, https://www.jstor.org/stable/215091.

17. *Encyclopædia Britannica Online*, s.v. "Baʿath Party," accessed March 22, 2024, last updated December 9, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Baath-Party; and David R. Smock, "Religious Politics in Iraq," Peace Brief, United States Institute of Peace, May 27, 2003, https://www.usip.org/publications/2003/05/religious-politics-iraq.

18. Faleh A. Jabar, "Why the Uprisings Failed," *Middle East Report* no. 176 (May/June 1992).

19. Feike Fliervoet, *Fighting for Kurdistan?: Assessing the Nature and Functions of the Peshmerga in Iraq*, CRU Report, chap. 2 (Netherlands Institute of International Relations "Clingendael," March 2018). https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/2018-03/fighting-for-kurdistan.pdf.

20. Sadaf Ismail, "The Kurdish Problem in Iraq," Pakistan Horizon 44, no. 4 (1991): 64.

21. Council on Foreign Relations (CFR), "The Kurds' Long Struggle with Statelessness: 1920–2022," CFR, n.d.

22. Joane Nagel and Brad Whorton, "Ethnic Conflict and the World System: International Conflict in Iraq (1961–1991) and Angola (1974–1991)," *Journal of Political & Military Sociology* 20, no. 1 (1992): 13.

23. CFR, "Struggle with Statelessness."

24. Pesach Malovany et al., "The Training System Corps," in *Wars of Modern Babylon: A History of the Iraqi Army from 1921 to 2003* (University Press of Kentucky, 2017), 757–67.

25. Richard Pyle, "Iraq's Army Was Once World's 4th-Largest," *Midland Daily News*, March 31, 2003.



https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/Research-Commentary /Study-of-Internal-Conflict/SOIC-Conflict-Studies/

#### \*\*\*\*

More information about the programs of the Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and US Army War College (USAWC) Press can be found on the SSI website at http://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/.

\*\*\*\*

Organizations interested in reprinting this or other SSI and USAWC Press publications should contact the digital media manager via e-mail at usarmy.carlisle.awc.mbx.ssi-editor-for-production@army.mil. All organizations granted this right must include the following statement: "Reprinted with permission of the Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press, US Army War College."





